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MINUTES OF THE Council Meeting
HELD AT THE Council Chamber, Moreland Civic Centre, 90 Bell Street, Coburg
ON Wednesday 12 July 2017
The meeting commenced at 7 pm and closed at 11.44 pm.
	Present:
	Time in
	Time out

	Cr Helen Davidson (Mayor) 
	7 pm
	11.44 pm

	Cr Samantha Ratnam (Deputy Mayor) 
	7 pm
	11.44 pm

	Cr Natalie Abboud 
	7 pm
	11.44 pm

	Cr Sue Bolton 
	7 pm
	11.44 pm

	Cr Annalivia Carli Hannan 
	7 pm
	11.31 pm

	Cr Ali Irfanli 
	7 pm
	11.44 pm

	Cr John Kavanagh 
	7 pm
	11.44 pm

	Cr Dale Martin 
	7 pm
	11.44 pm

	Cr Mark Riley 
	7 pm
	11.44 pm

	Cr Lambros Tapinos
	
	

	Cr Oscar Yildiz JP 
	7 pm
	11.44 pm


APOLOGIES: 
Leave of absence has been granted to Cr Tapinos - 19 June 2017 to 3 August 2017 inclusive.
OFFICERS:

Chief Executive Officer – Nerina Di Lorenzo

Director Corporate Services – James Scott

Director City Infrastructure – Grant Thorne

Director Social Development – Arden Joseph

Director Planning and Economic Development - Kirsten Coster

Executive Manager Organisation Development - Anita Craven

Manager Property and Governance – Olivia Wright

Unit Manager Governance – Sally Curran

DECLARATION OF INTERESTS AND/OR CONFLICTS OF INTEREST:
Nil.

CONFIRMATION OF MINUTES: 

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Irfanli seconded that the minutes of the Council Meeting held on 14 June 2017 and the Council Meeting held on 3 July 2017 be confirmed, with an amendment to the 14 June 2017 minutes, item PET22/17 Methven Park Toilet Installation (D17/196863), to reflect the item was moved by Cr Ratnam and seconded by Cr Bolton.

Carried


Petitions:
	PET24/17
Petition - Main Street, Coburg - Proposed Parking Restrictions (D17/229736)

	A petition has been received containing 39 signatures requesting Council to not modify parking restrictions in Main Street, Coburg.

	Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Irfanli seconded that -
Council resolves:

1.
The petition be received and noted.

2.
The petition be referred to the Director City Infrastructure for consideration.

3.
Any proposed action is emailed to all Ward Councillors and Councillors Responsible for Sustainability, Transport, Climate Change and Water allowing seven clear days for Councillor feedback.

4.
The petition organiser be advised of this action.

Carried


Reports from Committee to Council:
En Bloc Resolution

Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded that Committee to Council reports RCC19/17, RCC20/17, RCC21/17, RCC22/17 and RCC23/17 be moved en bloc as follows:

	RCC19/17
Oxygen Committee Report March-May 2017 (D17/221174)

	The minutes of the Oxygen Youth Advisory Committee meetings held on Wednesday 15 March 2017; Wednesday 19 April 2017 are provided for Council’s information.

Key items discussed:
March meeting 


Nicholas Elliot and Simon Stainsby explained the Moreland Integrated Transport Strategy for 2010-2019 to the committee.


All members of the committee present took part in filming to promote the oxygen committee to other young people.


At the next meeting the committee members will provide feedback to the Moreland Youth Movement presentations at Brunswick Secondary College.


The anti-bullying clip has been finalized and awaiting the corporate logo to be inserted to the final edit.


Review of group norms.


The Committee members expressed interest in attending the Victorian Youth Summit to be held at the end of the month.


Opportunity for committee members to attend the Shift Program Launch.


Meeting dates were changed to accommodate Councillors.

April meeting


Oxygen Youth Space is performing strongly and offering a range of structured and unstructured programs.


Members were updated on the future stages of Oxygen.


Members provided an update on Victorian Youth Summit held 31 March 2017.

May meeting 


No official meeting.

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded that the report from Committee to Council be received and noted.
Carried


	RCC20/17
Friends of Aileu Community Committee Minutes - April 2017 (D17/202688)

	The minutes of the Friends of Aileu Community Committee meeting held on 11 April 2017 (Attachment 1), endorsed at the meeting of 6 June 2017, are provided for Council’s information.

Key Items Discussed:


Report on Friends of Aileu’s participation in the Victorian Local Governance Association sponsored Australia Timor-Leste Election Observer Mission to the Timor-Leste presidential elections held on 20 March, by Gary Jungwirth, community committee member

Discussion on the rationale and impacts of the Friendship Relationship and its activities, following presentations of:

Reflections from an explorative journey in India with CERES Global, by Nalika Peiris, Moreland City Council.

A discussion paper on program and project evaluation relating to Friends of Aileu, by Glenda Lasslett, community committee participant.

Updates from Australian and Aileu partner organisations


Local Government Timor-Leste Network of 29 March, which included:


Signing of a Protocol of Cooperation between Local Government Victoria and LG Professionals Australia (Attachment 2), concerning both parties agreements with the Government of Timor-Leste to support capacity building of Timor-Leste’s municipal sector. 


Discussion on the proposed renewal of the agreement between the Government of Victoria and the Government of the Democratic Republic of Timor-Leste, the MOU on Friendship and Cooperation (Attachment 3), which was subsequently singed on 23 May and identifies the main focus as building capacity in the national government and public administration sector.

Budget and financial summary of fundraising accounts for 2017 calendar year to 31 March, including expenditure recommendations 


Recent and upcoming events and activities of Friends of Aileu.

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded that the report from Committee to Council be received and noted.
Carried


	RCC21/17
Moreland Arts Board - 25 May 2017 (D17/214671)

	The minutes of the Moreland Arts Board meeting held on 25 May 2017 are provided for Council’s information.

Key Items Discussed:

Draft Moreland Arts and Culture Strategy 2017-2022

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded that the report from Committee to Council be received and noted.
Carried


	RCC22/17
Moreland Housing Advisory Committee Minutes 4 May 2017 (D17/221255)

	The minutes of the Moreland Housing Advisory Committee meeting held on 4 May 2017 are provided for Council’s information.

Key Items Discussed:

Homes for Victorians Strategy and Plan Melbourne Refresh- opportunities for action and advocacy.


Moreland Affordable Housing Ltd - Board recruitment and relationship to Council.


273 Barkly Street information request.


	Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded that the report from Committee to Council be received and noted.
Carried


	RCC23/17
Moreland Libraries Advisory Committee (MorLAC) meeting minutes 16 May 2017 (D17/222091)

	The minutes of the Moreland Libraries Advisory Committee (MorLAC) meeting held on 16 May 2017 are provided for Council’s information.

Key Items Discussed:

Digital Literacy – programs and actions

Proposed new Glenroy Library as part of the Wheatsheaf Hub


	Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded that the report from Committee to Council be received and noted.
Carried


QUESTION TIME:
Question time commenced at 7.09 pm
	QT58/17
Duncan Storrar - General Local Law Review

	Will the local law changes be subject to a human rights review?

How will a person prove homelessness or mental illness in order to avoid prosecution under the proposed changes to the local law?


	QT59/17
Michael Pettit - General Local Law review

	Mr Pettit raised the issues of permits under the General Local Law review and stated the east/west link campaign did not require a permit.


	QT60/17
Rhonda Attwood - General Local Law Review

	What are the proposed criteria for granting permits and who would decide what is a legitimate and not legitimate protest?

At the request of the Mayor, Grant Thorne, Director City Infrastructure responded to each of the questions as follows:

· Human rights – the local law needs to be aware of other pieces of legislation and cannot contradict or do something greater than the superior legislation.

· A permit can be issued that covers multiple sites. A single permit is not required for each occasion. The issue of whether a permit is required is a decision for Council.

The criteria to assess a permit application is around the management of a site. If there are multiple requests for the same space, it can’t work. Very few permits are denied. The main criteria is around the demand for the site and protecting the local infrastructure.

In response to a request from Cr Riley, Mr Thorne confirmed the permit application fee is set in the fees and charges adopted in Council’s annual Budget. The current fee is $300. Mr Thorne further advised there is the ability to exempt groups from paying the permit fee.


	QT61/17
Michael Hamel-Green - General Local Law Review

	Regarding the Community Impact Statement, who are the stakeholders who have been consulted and what consultation has been undertaken with homeless people, and/or 36 Chief Executive Officers of Victoria’s leading homelessness organisations?

Mr Hamel Green asked why is Council failing to pursue affordable housing opportunities that would give homeless people permanent homes, for example, in the 19 storey Pentridge development?


	QT62/17
Stephen Roach - General Local Law Review

	Mr Roach stated that under the proposal as he understands it, picketing and handing out of handbills will require a permit. 

Mr Roach inquired what is the immediate and compelling argument to broaden the requirements that govern undertaking the community assembling in public?


	QT63/17
David Glanz - General Local Law Review

	What gives Council the right to restrict my ability to go out and address members of the public on a topic of my choosing?

The Mayor invited Cr Riley to respond to the query regarding affordable housing options. Cr Riley advised Council officers have been seeking to achieve affordable housing outcomes with the developer of the Pentridge site. 

The provision in relation to homelessness is aimed to prevent homeless people from being moved on. The intent is to address free campers, not homeless people.

At the request of the Mayor, Mr Thorne advised consultation to date has been internal. The report tonight is proposing consultation with the broader community be commenced, this could include the organisations suggested.

The Mayor noted at 2.9 in the proposed draft Local Law, a person cannot be prosecuted where that person is homeless.

The Mayor further noted the proposal is the draft Local Law is released for public consultation.


	QT64/17
Kieran Bennett - General Local Law Review

	Why is Council proposing a local law that is an obvious contradiction of the charter of human rights and responsibility?


	QT65/17
George Bath - General Local Law Review

	What measures is the Council taking to address the needs of people currently experiencing homelessness?

How does Council think the proposed laws will affect those who are experiencing homelessness and how will they go about proving they are homeless?


	QT66/17
Luci Spectre - General Local Law Review

	If homelessness is made illegal, am I as a taxpayer going to be held responsible for building more prisons?

When are you going to do something about housing for homeless people?


	QT67/17
Ernest Healy - General Local Law Review

	Where did the proposed law come from? Was it initiated by Councillors or Council officers?
There is apparently a conflict between the proposed law and the Human Rights Charter – every person has a right to freedom of expression, is there an explanation of how this has occurred in the local law?

At the request of the Mayor, Dr Nerina Di Lorenzo, Chief Executive Officer advised that the Local Law has been in place for 10 years and it has come due for review. The changes outlined have been drafted to protect homeless people, and are recommend by Council officers. Councillors then consider officers recommendations and make the final decisions.
Extension of question time
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Bolton seconded that question time be extended by 30 minutes.

Carried
Question time was extended at 7.39 pm.
At the invitation of the Mayor, Cr Ratnam spoke to the process for the consultation and adoption of a reviewed Local Law. Cr Ratnam further advised the provision of affordable housing is the responsibility of State and Federal Governments. This Council has been clear in its opposition to the response of City of Melbourne to homelessness. Moreland, noting the failure of other levels of government, has tried to introduce mandatory minimums for affordable housing in amendments to its planning scheme and these have been watered down by the State Government. Moreland is investing funding in building affordable housing.


	QT68/17
Lisa Roberts - Methvan Park Toilets

	Ms Roberts enquired why Council has got a location for the toilet on the table that nearly 1200 residents have objected to, when Council has taken another option off the table?

How is Council going to read the survey results when most people do not want either of the options proposed? Heritage consideration?


	QT69/17
Caroline Beatty - Methvan Park Toilets

	How is Council going to project manage the consultation process from now on?


	QT70/17
John Gorham - Methvan Park Toilets

	The north wall is the consensus as the best site and that has been ignored by Council.

At the request of the Mayor, the Chief Executive Officer advised there had been a number of consultations over a number of years. The toilets were originally proposed to be replaced where they were, but moved slightly to the west. There was another later consultation around the proposal to relocate them to around the centre of the park.

There were 4 sites Council understood were acceptable to the Friends of Methven Park and the Chief Executive Officer briefed Council on those options following the Chief Executive Officer consultation. 3 of these options were not acceptable to Council, for example the anti-social behaviour was the reason for not pursuing sites against the fence line. The northern wall location was discussed with the Friends of Methven Park group and the Director City Infrastructure advised the sewage fall does not work and would need a pump which is not an acceptable long term solution. There was 1 option provided to the group and acceptable to Council, which is the Lenister Street side. This was taken forward as a compromise.
Dr Di Lorenzo further advised Council did not offer the other 3 sites in the consultation as it would not be genuine. Council consulted on 2 sites knowing there may be other feedback, and provided a text box for other comments. Where it has been indicated that none of the sites are acceptable, that has been recorded separately to the straight survey result about the 2 options. Emails making the same comments have also been recorded.
The Mayor reiterated the importance of consultation on the options that are feasible for Council to pursue.


	QT71/17
Paul Gavin - Pascoe Vale Swimming Pool

	Mr Gavin asked if Council supported the continued operation of the Pascoe Vale swimming pool?

The Mayor noted the provision of pools is a matter currently out for community consultation.

Mr Gavin asked if Moreland Council have an enforceable social media policy to prevent them from endorsing Council Officers who are on Linked In.

Dr Di Lorenzo advised Council cannot have a policy to govern what Councillors and staff do outside of their roles as Councillors and employees. Council has policies in relation to its own social media sites.

Cr Riley noted the obligations of Councillors in relation to conflicts of interest.


	QT72/17
Vita Mezzatesta - Pascoe Vale Swimming Pool

	Ms Mezzatesta enquired about the opening times of Pascoe Vale pool impact its success. 

Cr Abboud advised previous management of the pools has led to the aquatic strategy of the review. Cr Abboud noted the challenges faced by Council to fund provision of aquatic centres.

8.03 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber.

8.05 pm
Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.


	QT73/17
Jason Clark - Level Crossing Removal Program

	Mr Clark enquired about the level crossing removal program and asked if Moreland Council is actively campaigning and advocating with the key decision makers for once in a lifetime amenity outcomes that can be achieved by putting rail under road?

Cr Irfanli advised Council has not yet formed a position in relation to the best options for level crossing removals to be undertaken on the Upfield line. Council is waiting for data from the Level Crossing Removal Authority to form a position.

8.10 pm
Cr Kavanagh left the Council Chamber.

Extension of Question Time
Cr Abboud moved, Cr Martin seconded that question time be extended by 30 minutes.
Carried
Question time was extended at 8.12 pm.

8.12 pm
Cr Kavanagh returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.


	ON6/17
Janie Miller - Pedestrian Safety Nicholson Street, Coburg

	Ms Miller enquired about the status and progression of a Notice of Motion resolution from the November 2016 Council meeting. Grant Thorne took this question on notice in order to find the exact dates and progress of this issue.


	QT74/17
Nic Maclellan - Open Space Policy

	Mr Maclellan enquired about the proposed draft open space policy and asked if Council could advise the current timeline and consultation process?

Mr Maclellan asked will Council release the following data, so the community can be informed when it responds to the community consultation:
· Current open space contributions, when they were raised and where they have been spent and by type – developer or subdivision?

The Mayor asked the Chief Executive Officer to respond. Dr Di Lorenzo advised consideration of the open space policy consultation was deferred to enable feedback from the last Council meeting to be analysed and it is expected Council will be requested to endorse a draft for public consultation in September 2017. In regards to the data requested, the intention is to provide it, if possible in the Council report where the draft policy is presented. Dr Di Lorenzo provided a breakdown of how the open space contributions are spent. 

8.19 pm
Cr Irfanli left the Council Chamber.


	QT79/17
Shaun Knott - O'Hea Street, Coburg

	Can Council provide an update on the progress to improve the cycle path in O’Hea Street at the Main Street intersection? Where is the implementation of the herbicide spray policy at?

8.21 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber.

At the request of the Mayor, Grant Thorne advised regarding the bike path, there is an O’Hea Street community working group that has met twice to address all the issues along O’Hea Street, and the intersection of Main Street is a key topic. The group will provide options for Council to consider later this year or early next year.

Regarding the herbicide spray policy, the procedures in the policy have been implemented. If community members believe this has not being implemented, feedback is invited as this will be addressed.

8.23 pm
Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber and resumed her seat.
Question time concluded at 8.23 pm.


On Notice Items from Previous Council Meeting:
Nil. 
8.24 pm
Cr Irfanli returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.
COUNCIL REPORTS:
	DCI32/17
Public Place Recycling Collection (D17/197845)

	In response to a General Business Item (GB7/16) Council considered a report at the Council meeting held on 9 March 2016 titled Cleaner Streets for Moreland (DCI15/16). In considering this report Council resolved that Council receive a report on undertaking a 12 month trial of installing recycling bins along Sydney Road, Coburg and Sydney Road Brunswick to encourage recycling.

In addition to this resolution a Notice of Motion NOM67/16, was also received at the Council meeting held on 7 December 2016, resolving to call for a report on; 

The current number of recycling bins along shopping strips and public parks in the city. The report must include:


The feasibility of increasing the number of recycling bins particularly in parks and the implications of this on the 2014-2017 Waste and Litter Strategy's goal of achieving a more sustainable and liveable city.


Advice on the effectiveness of additional initiatives in terms of recycling such as the City of Sydney's recent reverse vending machine trial to achieve a more sustainable and liveable city in line with the goals of the Waste and Litter Strategy.


The current process to deal with contamination in recycling bins and opportunities to drive behaviour change to reduce this rate.


Progress on the Sydney Road recycling bin trial.

A report was presented to the Council meeting held on 10 May 2017 (DCI25/17) which addressed part of the March 2016 and December 2016 resolutions, with Council resolving to: 

Receive a report at the July 2017 Council meeting, highlighting the analyses of current recycling practices, and recommendations on future initiatives to decrease waste going to landfill and the report must also address all questions raised in the original NOM67/16.
This report addresses the outstanding resolutions.

An analysis of Council’s current public recycling bins and practices was undertaken, with a report issued in 2016 highlighting issues with public recycling in regards to usage and contamination rates. 

Current investigations are being undertaken to determine if a more effective approach to reducing waste going to landfill is achievable, such as initiatives in hard waste and dumped rubbish processes. 

A six month trial on increasing public waste recycling bins along Sydney Road is planned for 2017/2018. This will involve the installation of 30 new recycling bins along Sydney Road between Barkly Street and Albion Street Brunswick. Funding for $151,000 has been included in the proposed 2017-2018 budget.

Reverse Vending Machines (RVM), have been trialed recently in Sydney (Attachment 1), as a component of the Container Deposit Scheme (CDS). This was funded by the NSW Government through its ‘Waste Less, Recycle More’ initiative, financed from the state waste levy for a two machine trial initially, extending another year with four machines costing a total of $184,000. 

8.25 pm
Cr Bolton left the Council Chamber.

	Cr Martin moved, Cr Abboud seconded that -
Council resolves:

1.
To receive a report at the completion of a six month public recycling bin trial, for 30 recycling bins along Sydney Road Brunswick, between Barkly Street and Albion Streets, Brunswick.

2.
To receive a report at a future Council meeting on the feasibility of utilising alternate transfer stations for dumped rubbish and hard waste collection, to divert waste from landfill.

3.
For an assessment to be included in the current review of the Waste and Litter Strategy, for the use of Reverse Vending Machines within Moreland.

Carried


	DCI33/17
Approval to Construct the Glenroy Skate Park at the Old Northern Golf Course Site (D17/141902)

	At the February 2016 Council meeting, Council endorsed the former Northern Golf Course Driving Range as the preferred site for the Glenroy skate park (DCI5/16). At this meeting, Council also resolved that design and construction of a new district scale skate facility at the site, be included for consideration in Council’s 2016-2017 capital allocation for design and 2017-2018 capital allocation for construction, at a total sum of $563,960.

Community consultation has taken place on a draft landscape plan for the site and a draft concept design for the skate park. Local residents and stakeholders were given the opportunity to submit feedback on the preferred site, draft landscape plan and concept design for the skate park. A letter announcing the project was sent to all properties within 400m of the site with sports clubs being contacted and met with individually. A workshop was held at Glenroy Central Primary and two community workshop evenings were held at the Hadfield Community Hall, to discuss the proposal, receive feedback and generate ideas for the site.

A revised site landscape plan and concept plan for the skate park were developed in response to feedback from the local community. The final concept report (Attachment 1) includes the revised site landscape plan and concept plan for the skate park in consideration of consultation feedback (Attachment 2).
Whilst there was a lot of positive feedback on the proposed plan, concerns were raised on issues including the consultation process on location, noise, over cluttering of the open space, parking issues during sporting events, traffic speed and volume along Glenroy Road and general misconceptions/fear of antisocial behaviours associated with skate parks.

In addressing these concerns, the landscape plan places the proposed skate park and netball/multi courts with a 50m set back from residential properties to minimise noise projection. Over 60% of the site is proposed to remain as open space with walking paths and tree planting. Additional features of the landscape plan include off street parking, furniture and fitness equipment are all a direct response to feedback from the community, and are not funded within the current budget allocation. To complete the landscape plan would cost an estimated additional $150,000.

The landscape plan shows an indicative location for netball/multi courts with funding referred to in 2017-2018. Further consultation is required on the number of courts and requirements of associated infrastructure.

8.27 pm
Cr Bolton returned to the Council Chamber and resumed her seat.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Davidson seconded that -
Council resolves to:

1.
Endorse the draft landscape plan for the former Northern Golf Driving Range site and proceed with detail design and construction of the Glenroy skate park if funded in the 2017-2018 financial year.

2.
Inform all residents within 400m of the site and other stakeholders of this outcome.

3.
Refer an additional $150,000 to the 2018 – 2019 capital works budget for completion of the landscape plan.

4.
Begin the process of officially naming the reserve ‘Sewell Reserve’ as an extension of the existing park.

5.
Note that on page 60 of the agenda a correction to the report is required. The report should read that Cr John Kavanagh attended the community meeting on 27 April 2017, and the reference to Cr Helen Davidson attending this meeting be removed.
Carried unanimously


	DCI34/17
Dog Waste Disposal Bag Dispenser Trial (D17/171042)

	In April 2016 General Business Item (GB26/16) called for a report into assessing the feasibility and scope of a trial of the use of dog waste bags including a nominated site for the trial. A report (DCI35/16) in response to this General Business Item was presented to the July 2016 Council meeting, at which Council resolved to:


Undertake a trial of providing dog waste disposal bags and consider biodegradable bags in the following locations for a period of six months:

Park Street, Brunswick (Linear and Green Parks) between Nicholson Street and Sydney Road.

One enclosed dog-off leash park.


Continue enforcement of Part 39 of the General Local Law and Domestic Animal Management Plan as per the current practice.


Prepare a report with the findings of the trial for Council prior to any further trial or introduction of dog waste disposal bags.

A trial of providing biodegradable dog waste disposal bag dispensers (DWDBD) has been undertaken at two locations on the Park Street Linear Reserve in Brunswick. Currently, there are no fully enclosed dog-off leash parks in Moreland, so the trial focussed on providing dog waste disposal bags at two locations along the Park Street Linear Reserve, one at Station Street and one at Rathdowne Street. 

During the trial observations were that there was no increase in litter (bags thrown on the ground) and no real difference in the amount of faeces on the ground. The trial resulted in approximately 400 bags per dispenser being used each month. There were various issues with bags getting stuck and the DWDBD not operating properly, as well as maintenance issues throughout the trial. Costs associated with the DWDBD should two be rolled out to all 51 dog-off leash parks would be $74,460 with annual costs estimated at $97,920 for bag replacement.

Given the requirements of the Local Law (for carers of dog in a public place) to have the means to pick up dog faeces at all times, the Domestic Animal Management Plan stating that Council does not provide dog waste disposal bags and the cost of implementing this across a large number of parks it is not recommended that the trial be continued or expanded.

It is recommended though that the provision of DWDBD be considered for enclosed dog parks only as these facilities will have a higher concentration of dog and controlled access points which assist in the use of DWDBD.

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Riley seconded that -
Council resolves that:

1.
A further trial be conducted that includes the collection of evidence about the impact of the provision of dog waste disposal bags to determine its effectiveness and a further report come to Council presenting the outcomes of this trial.

2.
Any bags provided are 100 per cent compostable as per Australian standards and bins are provided onsite to take the waste to a composting facility capable of correctly disposing of the waste.

Carried


	DCI35/17
Dog agility park proposal (D17/212116)

	At the March 2016 Council meeting (GB13/16), Council resolved via a General Business Item that a report be prepared on the timing and resources required to prepare a proposal for the development of a dog only agility park. At the June 2016 Council meeting, Council resolved to undertake preliminary work to ascertain an appropriate location for an enclosed park area for dogs. 

This report identifies three open space reserves as possible locations for an enclosed dog park.

It is proposed to undertaken consultation on the proposed sites to understand the communities view on the providing one of these facilities initially. A report will be presented to Council at the conclusion of the consultation. Following the consultation and report to Council, if there is acceptance of the proposal by the community and Council, an amount in the order of $80,000 will be referred to the 2017-2018 mid-year budget review to construct one enclosed dog park.

	Cr Davidson moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that -
Council resolves to:

1.
Endorse Gilpin Park, Brunswick, Parker Reserve, Coburg and Richards Reserve, Coburg as the possible locations for the enclosed park area for dogs.

2.
Consult the community on the proposed sites.

3.
Receive a further report at a future Council meeting following the completion of the public consultation period.

4.
Note that consultation is being undertaken on the location(s) for dog agility parks within Moreland. If there is clear support for the construction of the dog agility park that Council Officers be authorised to commence the construction with funding to be sought via the mid-year budget review.

5.
Consult the community on the endorsed proposed sites. Further to this consultation seek from the community other suggested locations for a dog agility park and also assess the demand for more than one dog agility park within the municipality and that a report following the consultation is presented to Council, in Oct/Nov, and that there be a resolution on this report considers funding a second enclosed dog agility park.

Carried unanimously


	DCI36/17
Bonwick Street, Fawkner - Pedestrian Improvements in Shopping Centre Precinct (D17/178486)

	At the April 2017 Council meeting, Council resolved via Notice of Motion NOM13/17 the following:

Receive a report to implement a pedestrian crossing along Bonwick Street, Fawkner:

The pedestrian movements on Bonwick Street.


Any measures which would make the Bonwick Street safer for vehicles and pedestrians.

Whether a speed hump, zebra crossing and signalised pedestrian crossing would improve safety.
Prior to this meeting, at the Council meeting held on 23 November 2016 (NOM64/16), Council resolved to:


Investigate installing disabled parking outside the Post Office as this is a common destination for elderly people with the existing disabled parking being up the other end of the shopping centre. 


Investigate installing a pedestrian crossing with painted lines around the centre of the Bonwick Street shopping strip as a first step to make the shopping strip safer for pedestrians, particularly vulnerable pedestrians.


Receive a report on the results of these investigations and any next steps.

Following the Council resolution at the November 2016 meeting (NOM64/16), a disabled parking bay was installed outside the Post Office (29 Bonwick Street) on 2 March 2017.

The implementation of a 40 km/hr zone in Bonwick Street will improve safety for pedestrians, with the process to commence immediately.

To further improve pedestrian safety it is proposed to install a pedestrian crossing in Bonwick Street. A concept design will be produced to include a pedestrian crossing midblock in the shopping centre precinct. Consultation will be undertaken with the community and traders on the pedestrian crossing before a final design will be produced and costed.

It is proposed to refer this cost to the 2018-2019 DDA Compliance Strip Shopping Centre program for funding. 

	Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Bolton seconded that -
Council resolve to:

1.
Commence the process to implement a 40 km/hr speed zone in Bonwick Street, Fawkner.

2.
Prepare a concept design for a pedestrian crossing on Bonwick Street and undertake consultation with the community and traders.

3.
Following the consultation process complete the detailed design of the project and refer the cost to the 2018-2019 DDA Compliance Strip Shopping Centre capital program for funding.

Carried


	DCI37/17
Sydney Road Transport Update (D17/213570)

	At the March Council meeting held on March 2017 (NOM8/17), Council resolved via a Notice of Motion the following:


Commission a study on the social and economic impact of maintaining the status quo of Sydney Road vs the implementation of accessible stops, re-location of on-street parking and construction of a separated bike lane, and fund this study either from 2016-2017 mid‑year budget review savings or refer its cost into the 2017/2018 budget process depending on timing.


Prepare a proposal in time for consideration in the 2017/2018 budget, for specific resources to coordinate the social, economic and transport aspects of Sydney Road for 12 months, including community engagement, representation in VicRoads consultation processes and liaison with key stakeholders. The proposal needs to ensure that there is sufficient resourcing to make strong progress on this large and important project.


Conduct a consultation process for traders, including consulting directly with as many Sydney Road traders about the current issues facing Sydney Road as population grows and the benefits and challenges that will occur with the construction of accessible tram stops, via survey, a meeting open to all traders, one-to-one discussions and other consultation. Councillors will be invited to participate alongside Council officers in this process.

The resolution above calls for a number of actions which at this stage have not occurred. The actions have not occurred as the main issues which would inform the study and consultation has not been resolved or even a direction indicated.

An estimate has been sought to undertake the study within the resolution. The estimated cost from consultants was $75,000. As the direction of the Sydney Road improvements is still under development it is not considered appropriate to undertake the work on the study at this time, as the direction taken on Sydney Road will impact the results of the social and economic study.

This project is being managed by VicRoads with Council officers participating in monthly workshops facilitated by VicRoads since March 2017 to investigate and develop alternative solutions for pedestrian and cyclist safety along the Sydney Road corridor between Park Street, Brunswick and Bell Street, Coburg. This working group is expected to identify a preferred solution for Sydney Road by September/October 2017. 

It is considered appropriate to under this work at this time as it will be more informed and targeted. Further as part of this process, Council will be requesting that VicRoads undertake any necessary studies to identify the social and economic impacts associated with the preferred proposal.

8.49 pm
Cr Abboud left the Council Chamber.

8.50 pm
Cr Abboud returned to the Council Chamber and resumed her seat.

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Irfanli seconded that -
Council resolves to:

1.
Continue to attend workshops with the relevant stakeholders to integrate land use, transport planning and the day to day operations of the Sydney Road corridor.

2.
Acknowledge that, given the co-designing outcomes for Sydney Road has not yet been determined, it is not appropriate to undertake a study into the social and economic impacts of maintaining the status quo of Sydney Road versus the implementation of accessible tram stops, alterations to on-street parking and the construction of a separated bike lane at this time. 

3.
Ask VicRoads when they plan to conduct a feasibility study exploring the possible recommendations of the Sydney Road working group and report this outcome to Council prior to any further decision regarding funding for feasibility work.

Carried


	DCI38/17
Proposed General Local Law (D17/170964)

	Following an extensive development process, a draft proposed General Local Law has been prepared. 

The draft proposed General Local Law is a comprehensive document designed to provide the community and Council officers with greater clarity and certainty as to interpretation and application. A number of existing provisions have been refined and modified whilst a number of new provisions have been incorporated into the proposed new General Local Law. The main changes incorporated into the proposed law are: formatting and language, significant trees, camping, charity/donation bins, distribution of handbills, penalty units and construction management.

Council currently has three Local Laws:


General Local Law 2007; 


Meeting Procedure Local Law 2014; and 


Environmental and Civic Assets Local Law 2014. 

The proposed General Local Law will merge the General Local Law 2007 with the Environmental and Civic Assets Local Law 2014. 

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Abboud seconded that -
Council resolves:

1. To endorse the draft General Local Law and Community Impact Statement for public consultation subject to the following amendments being made to the draft attached as follows:

Behaviour 

2.1 (a) delete 'cause or commit any nuisance' 

2.1(d) add the word ‘the mobility access’ after obstruct

Camping in Public Places

Modify clause 2.7 to read: Camping in a vehicle, tent, caravan or any other type of temporary provisional accommodation is permissible in public areas of the municipality that are prescribed by Council. Camping for recreational purposes is not permissible in other public areas unless:

(a)
a person is homeless or is in need of secure accommodation; or

(b)
a person is experiencing challenging circumstances and is in need of additional support. 

Consumption of Liquor

3.1 - add 'prescribed' before references to public place to read:

A person must not:

(a)
In or at a prescribed public place or 

(b)
In or on a vehicle in or at a prescribed public place, 

Consume any liquor or have in his or her possession any liquor other than in a sealed container. 

Commercial Fitness Operators - Delete clauses 2.10, 2.11 and 2.13. Keep 2.12 and 2.14 

Permit required for the soliciting of money etc.
Delete 7.1 

Permit required for handbills 

Delete 7.4 

Permit required for filming and special events
7.5 Amend part (b) to read:

(b) Conduct any filming for commercial purposes.

Permit required for busking 

Amend title to read 'Busking'

Amend 7.6 to read Busking is permitted without a permit in prescribed areas by Council. 

Causing Obstruction

Delete 7.7 (a) and (b)

Furniture in a public place

7.8 Add a new part (b) A person cannot be prosecuted under 7.8 (a) if the person is homeless or in need of secure accommodation.

Interference with collection

Delete 9.10 Interference with Collection - A person must not interfere with any household rubbish, recycling or hard waste that has been placed out for collection.

Part 17 Permits

Amend 17.2 to read That Council will grant a permit subject to the permit conditions detailed in Appendix ‘X’ (insert relevant appendix number)

Delete 17.4 

Offences by Corporations

18.4 add: that any commercial entity that is found guilty of the same act for a second time is charged double the penalty points paid for the first offence up to the maximum penalty of 20 points, i.e. if the first office was 15 the maximum they can pay is 20.

2. Pursuant to section 119(2) of the Local Government Act 1989, to give public notice in the Victorian Government Gazette, on Council’s website and in the local newspaper stating the purpose and general purport of the proposed Local Law and that any person affected by the proposed Local Law may make a submission under section 223 of the Local Government Act 1989, between the dates of 14 July 2017 – 13 August 2017.
3. In the event of any submission being received that they be heard by a meeting of the Council.

4. To note a further report will be presented to Council following the completion of the public exhibition period and that this report will include:

a) Draft guidelines for the enforcement of the General Local Law that are aligned with the Victorian Human Rights Charter.

b) A list of 'prescribed' areas referenced in the General Local Law.

c) A list of the draft permit conditions that are referenced in the General Local Law.
d) A list of the fees and charges applicable to permits referenced in the General Local Law.

5. That Council will only consider the final General Local Law once documents detailed in points 4.a-d are provided in draft form to Council. These documents will then be released for further public consultation, prior to their finalisation and this finalisation will occur within six months of the final approval of the General Local Law.

	Amendments

Cr Bolton moved, Cr Carli Hannan seconded the following amendments:

6. Delete camping in public places 

a) 2.7. Unless in accordance with a permit, a person must not camp in or on any public place in a vehicle, tent, caravan or any type of temporary or provisional form of accommodation.

b) 2.8 A person must not leave any item in a public place.
c) 2.9. A person is not guilty of an offence under clause 2.7 and 2.8 where that person establishes that he or she:

i. Is homeless or is in need of secure accommodation; or

ii. Has complex needs or is in need of additional assistance because of a mental or physical disability or illness.
Lost
7. Delete permit required for busking:
a) 7.6 Unless in accordance with a permit, a person must not, in or on a public place:

i. Make sound from or play a musical instrument, sing, give a recitation or perform any conjuring, juggling, puppetry, mime or dance or other entertainment.
ii. Draw any message, picture or representation on a wall or pavement surface.

iii. Display or distribute to any person any handbill in or on a public place or allow that to occur.
Lost

8. Delete furniture in a public place:
a) 7.8. A person must not without a permit, place or cause to be placed any item of furniture in or on a public place.

Lost
9. Delete consumption of liquor is prohibited in certain circumstances:
a) 3.1: A person must not

i. In or at a public place; or 

ii. In or on a vehicle which is on or at a public place:
Consume any liquor or have in his or her possession or control any liquor other than liquor in a sealed container unless in that part of the municipality prescribed by the council as an area that allows the consumption of liquor.

9.19 pm
Cr Yildiz left the Council Chamber.

9.20 pm
Cr Yildiz returned to the Council Chamber and resumed his seat.
Lost
10. Delete authorisation required for street art in or on a public place:
a) 6.2 A person must not, without a permit, apply street art or allow street art on any part of a public place.
Lost 
The substantive motion was carried


	Adjournment of Meeting

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that the meeting be temporarily adjourned.
Carried
The Council meeting was adjourned at 9.49 pm.


	Resumption of Meeting

	The Council meeting was resumed at 10.05 pm with all Councillors present.


	DCI39/17
Merlynston Progress Hall Refurbishment Design and Cost Update (D17/198689)

	This report provides an update on the design and costing for the refurbishment of Merlynston Progress Hall, as per Council report DSD32/16 of 5 October 2016. The refurbishment of the building considers all the necessary building standards such as contemporary access, amenity requirements and Planning Scheme requirements. 

Community representatives from the Merlynston Sustainability Group have been actively involved with Council officers in the design of the hall, which is now complete. 

The design of the refurbishment works have been costed based on the completed design and is within the proposed 2017-2018 Capital Works budget.

A planning permit application has been made for the undertaking of the works, and the project is now ready to proceed to the tendering and construction phase. 

	Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Abboud seconded that -
Council resolves to:

1.
Note the progress achieved on the project since the last report in October 2016, including completion of a design in consultation with, and endorsement by the Merlynston Sustainability Group. 

2.
Endorse the refurbishment of the Merlynston Progress Hall to proceed to the tendering and construction phase, subject to the adoption of the 2017-2018 budget. 

Carried


En Bloc Resolution

Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that Council reports DCS35/17, DCS36/17 and DCS37/17 be moved en bloc as follows:

	DCS35/17
Assembly of Councillors Record 1 May 2017 to 31 May 2017 (D17/17453)

	Pursuant to Section 80A of the Local Government Act 1989, an Assembly of Councillors Record must be reported to the next practicable Council meeting and recorded in the minutes.

The Assembly of Councillors Record for the period 1 May 2017 to 31 May 2017 is presented at Attachment 1.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that Council resolves to receive and note the Assembly of Councillors Record for the period, 1 May 2017 to 31 May 2017 at Attachment 1.
Carried


	DCS36/17
Instrument to Appoint and Authorise Officers to Enforce the Planning and Environment Act 1987 (D17/53757)

	The Local Government Act 1989 provides for the appointment of Authorised Officers for the purposes of the administration and enforcement of any Act, regulations or local laws which relate to the functions and powers of the Council.

The Chief Executive Officer, by authority conferred by instrument of delegation from council dated 23 November 2016, makes these appointments.

Under the Planning and Environment Act 1987, however, Authorised Officers can only be appointed by Council resolution as the Act prohibits delegation of the power to appoint authorised officers. 
Council staff can only take action to enforce provisions of legislation if they have been properly authorised. The authorisation proposed appoints the staff member as an authorised officer which will enable them to take action and commence proceedings against people who have breached permit conditions or otherwise not complied with the Planning and Environment Act 1987 or regulations. 

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
That in the exercise of the powers conferred by section 147(4) of the Planning and Environment Act 1987 and section 232 of the Local Government Act 1989:
a)
The council staff referred to in the Instrument attached (Attachment 1) be appointed and authorised as set out in the instrument.

b)
The instrument comes into force immediately the common seal of Council is affixed to the instrument, and remains in force until council determines to vary or revoke it.

c)
The instrument be sealed.

Carried


	DCS37/17
Financial Management Report - For the Period Ended 31 May 2017 (D17/214359)

	This report presents the Financial Management Report for the financial year to date (YTD) period ending 31 May 2017. 

The Income Statement shows that Council is $20.6 million better than the budget. This comprises overall revenues having ended $14.5 million (8%) better than budget and overall expenditures having ended $6.2 million (4%) less than budget YTD. The revenue surplus includes income from property sales and other Capital income of $1.8 million higher than budget and other cash contributions of $13.4 million which is $5.1 million higher than forecast. The surpluses relating to property sales and public land contributions are pre-committed by legislation or Council resolution and are not available to fund general Council spending. The significant variances are explained in this report.
Council has spent $29.0 million on capital expenditure which is $6.1 million less than budget YTD. Of the total spent $1.2 million has been moved to operating and is part of the actual spend shown as part of the Contracts, Materials and Services line in the Income statement. It is anticipated the variance to the capital budget will reduce by approximately $2 million before 30 June 2017 as a proportion is related to timing. This is an improvement compared to the same time last year (YTD April 2016) when the actual spend was $27.1 million which was $11.5 million less than budget.
This report reflects the mid-year review changes approved at the March 2017 Council meeting and therefore variances are between actual and the revised budget.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that Council resolves to receive the Financial Management Report for the year to date as of 31 May 2017 at Attachment 1 to this report.
Carried


	DSD22/17
Municipal Public Health and Wellbeing Plan (MPHWP) 2017-2021 (D16/417562)

	The Moreland Municipal Public Health and Wellbeing Plan 2017-2021 (MPHWP) focusses on population health planning. It is based on evidence of the health needs of the community, and identifies goals and strategies for creating a local community in which people can maximise their own health. The Plan is underpinned by a partnership approach which aims to create effective Council systems and processes to support its objectives. 
The vision of the MPHWP 2017-2021 is that:


Moreland is a healthy, liveable and sustainable city. 

The MPHWP contains 15 goals, in two key focus areas: 


Healthy Communities; and 


Liveable Neighbourhoods. 

The implementation of this work is led by various Council business units and external partners. 
The MPHWP complements the Moreland Community Vision, is aligned with the Draft Council Plan 2017-2021 and the Municipal Strategic Statement (MSS), and builds on the work of business units across Council. 
This report outlines the planning process undertaken, the Victorian Government’s legislative requirements and the plan’s function within Council.

	Cr Yildiz moved, Cr Riley seconded that -
Council resolves to:

1.
Endorse the draft Moreland Municipal Public Health and Wellbeing Plan (MPHWP) 2017‑2021 with the following amendment under ‘Liveable Neighbourhoods Goal 3 Moreland has a range of housing needs’:

b) Recognising that housing is a fundamental human right, Council will continue to advocate on behalf of the community with all levels of government, the not for profit sector, to increase the numbers of affordable “and public” housing stock.

2.
Release the MPHWP 2017-2021 for public exhibition until 19 August 2017. 
Carried


	DSD23/17
Moreland Community Grants Program 2017-2018 Recommendations (D17/157422)

	The Moreland Community Grants Program offers a range of annual community grants for not for profit community groups and individuals to apply for funding towards initiatives that benefit the Moreland community.

This report is making recommendations for funding in relation to three categories:


Project Grants (up to $5,000 per application); 


Operational Grant (up to $10,000 per annum over three years); and 


Capital Works Partnership Grants (up to $40,000 per application, with a minimum 25% contribution from the applicant towards the project). 

For the 2017-2018 program, there have been 35 applications received under the Project Grant category, to the value of $165,357. This represented many strong applications and a good breadth of proposals from across the municipality. 28 projects to the value of $131,357 are recommended for funding. 

Eight applications have been received under the Operational Grant category, to the value of $75,235. Six organisations have been recommended for funding support to the value of $59,100.

Nine applications requesting $298,219 were received for the Capital Works Partnership funding program. All nine have been recommended, at a total of $298,219. This contribution from Council will facilitate investment of $451,163 in facilities within Moreland.

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Irfanli seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
Pending the adoption of Council’s 2017-2018 budget, approve:

a)
28 applications, to the value of $131,357, for the Project Grants category, as recommended in Attachment 1.

b)
Six applications, to the value of $59,100, for the Operational Grants category, as recommended in Attachment 2.
c)
Nine applications, to the value of $298,219, for the Capital Works Partnership Grants Category, as recommended in Attachment 3.

10.11 pm
Cr Bolton left the Council Chamber.
Carried


	DSD24/17
Draft Moreland Arts and Culture Strategy (D17/214017)

	The Draft Moreland Arts and Culture Strategy 2017-2022 at Attachment 1 articulates how Council will ‘strengthen the significant creative sector in Moreland and enhance its standing as a destination for the arts’ as outlined in the proposed Council Plan. The Draft Strategy builds on Council’s significant history and commitment to the arts. It articulates how Council will continue to support Moreland’s creative sector to thrive and build the creative capital of our city.
Over the course of the past year, there have been several consultation initiatives to develop Council’s next Arts and Culture Strategy. These have included two surveys which received over 300 responses; six consultation events; numerous meetings with internal stakeholders, the Moreland Arts Board and external experts; as well as desktop research on other relevant policies, key trends and issues effecting the creative sector both in Victoria and more broadly. 

The Draft Moreland Arts and Culture Strategy 2017-2022 outlines some of the key issues effecting the creative sector and makes 19 commitments that have been developed to both enhance the capacity of Moreland’s creative sector to maintain and grow their practice in the municipality, as well as increase access and engagement of the community in Council’s Arts and Culture program as both participants and audiences. 
Following endorsement of the Draft Moreland Arts and Culture Strategy 2017-2022, further consultation will take place to refine commitments and scope potential partnerships. Once this is completed, it is expected that the final version of the Moreland Arts and Culture Strategy 2017-2022 will be presented to Council for endorsement at September 2017 meeting.

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Ratnam seconded that -
Council resolve to:

1.
Endorse the Draft Moreland Arts and Culture Strategy 2017-2022, with the following amendment:

c) Under heading ‘Council as supporter’ add a reference to the importance of less formal and spontaneous art such as street art in public places and busking in public places in nurturing new musicians, performers and artists. That Council seeks through its policies to make it easy and accessible for buskers and street artists.”
2.
Release the Draft Moreland Arts and Culture Strategy 2017-2022 for public consultation.

10.14 pm
Cr Bolton returned to the Council Chamber and resumed her seat.
Carried


	Extension of Time

	Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that the Council meeting be extended by 30 minutes.

Carried
The meeting was extended at 10.16 pm.


	DED60/17
Amendment C161 - 395-429 Albert Street, Brunswick - Decision Gateway 3 - Consideration of Panel Report and Adoption (D17/16647)

	The Moreland Industrial Land Strategy 2015-2030 (MILS) provides clear land use directions for all industrial land across Moreland to assist Council in achieving its vision to create sustainable neighbourhoods with an emphasis on the social, cultural, environmental and economic well-being of the population.
Amendment C161 implements the MILS, in relation to land at 395‑429 Albert Street, Brunswick (‘the precinct’) as follows:


Rezone the precinct from the Industrial 1 Zone (INZ1) to the Mixed Use Zone (MUZ).


Introduce a new Design and Development Overlay (DDO26) to the precinct. DDO26 applies built form requirements to achieve defined design outcomes including a preferred maximum four storey built form to the Clifton Park and Albert Street interfaces and a preferred overall maximum height of six storeys.

Apply the Environmental Audit Overlay (EAO) to the precinct to ensure potential contamination issues are addressed.

At the August 2016 Council Meeting, Council resolved to request the Minister for Planning to appoint an independent panel to hear submissions to Amendment C161 (DED63/16). A Panel Hearing was held 20 and 21 October 2016. The Panel report was generally supportive, noting that the Amendment was well founded and strategically justified. The Panel concluded that Council should adopt the Amendment subject to a number of suggested changes to DDO26. The main changes recommended by the Panel are:


While supporting four storey (13.5 metres) frontages to Albert Street and Clifton Park as recommended by Council, recommending a preferred maximum height for the precinct of eight storeys (28 metres) rather than six storeys (19.5 metres).


The maximum height should be expressed as a discretionary not mandatory control.


Remove the requirement for the public path, along Clifton Park, to be contained on private land.


Delete references to the Moreland Apartment Design Code (MADC) 2015 given the approval of the Better Apartment Design Standard.


Include additional setback controls to assist further in protecting the amenity and heritage significance of the neighbouring residential properties to the western boundary of the precinct.


Include additional decision guidelines that respond to the design objectives to assist decision makers.
In response to the Panel’s recommendations, Council Officers have made a number of recommendations detailed in section 3 of this report, including:

Continue to pursue an overall six storey preferred maximum height, expressed as a mandatory control, consistent with Moreland’s adopted built form hierarchy. 


Support the removal of the requirement for the public path to be located on private land subject to the cost of relocating the path, construction of the new path and reinstatement of the existing path, being borne by the proponent/landowners.


Agree to remove the references to the MADC, however include in the Amendment C161 package a letter to the Minister requesting a decision be made regarding Council’s request to include local variations into the Moreland Planning Scheme to implement the MADC requirements for building separation and light wells before deciding this amendment request.


Support the additional setback requirements to the western interface.


Support the inclusion of additional decision guidelines which respond to the design objectives to assist decision makers.

The next step in the process is to submit the Amendment to the Minister for approval.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Yildiz seconded that –
Council resolves to:

1.
Note the findings and recommendations of the Panel appointed to consider Amendment C161 documented in the Panel Report dated 9 December, 2016 and included at Attachment 1.

2.
Adopt Amendment C161 to the Moreland Planning Scheme, pursuant to section 29(1) of the Planning and Environment Act 1987, with the recommended changes shown in the revised amendment documentation (Design and Development Overlay Schedule 26) included at Attachment 2.

3.
Delegate to the Director Planning and Economic Development the authority to finalise changes to Amendment C161 in accordance with Council’s resolution and also to undertake any changes as required to correct errors, grammatical changes and map changes.

4.
Subject to this Amendment C161 (including the built form requirements set out in the and Design and Development Overlay (DD026) at Attachment 2) being adopted by Council, delegate to the Director Planning and Economic Development the authority to enter into a section 173 Agreement with the landowners/amendment proponent, for a financial contribution of $200,000 (GST exempt) towards the upgrading of Clifton Park and an additional $115,000 (GST exempt) for the cost to relocate the existing path.

5.
Submit Amendment C161 with changes to the Minister for Planning for approval, pursuant to section 31(1) of the Planning and Environment Act 1987. Approval will not be sought until the contents of the Section 173 is prepared to the satisfaction of Council Officers.

6.
Include in the Amendment C161 package a letter to the Minister asking that a decision on the amendment not be made until the Minister has approved Amendment C142 Moreland Apartment Design Code (MADC) to include local variations into the Moreland Planning Scheme to implement the MADC requirements for building separation and light wells previously approved by Council.

7.
Notify all submitters of Council’s resolutions above and of the Minister’s decision on Amendment C161 once confirmed.

This motion was not voted on

	Deferred
Cr Ratnam moved that this item be deferred.
Carried


	DED61/17
Submission to Draft Public and Shared Housing Reforms (D17/203088)

	Moreland City Council acknowledges that much of the State's current public housing stock is in need of urgent renewal and renovation and that Victoria requires significantly more public housing to meet the long waiting list for these dwellings. The Department of Environment, Land, Water and Planning (DELWP) have introduced draft reforms to facilitate public and shared housing in Victoria. This report outlines the Council Officer submission to the draft reforms which can be viewed via the following link from the DELWP Planning Portal https://www.planning.vic.gov.au/policy-and-strategy/planning-reform/reforms-to-public-and-shared-housing. 

The draft reforms will apply to all Victorian Planning Schemes and facilitate the development of public housing, introduce new requirements for Community Care Units, and clarify and improve existing requirements for Rooming Houses. Importantly, the draft provisions propose to limit the scope of permit assessment for small scale proposals i.e. dwelling extensions and alterations, single dwellings and development of not more than 10 dwellings.
The draft changes relating to public housing propose to streamline permit applications by limiting the scope of permit assessment, exempting car parking requirements and notice and review requirements where development of land for a dwelling is by or on behalf of a public authority. The changes relating to Community Care Units, Crisis Accommodation and Rooming Houses include the introduction of exemptions for the development of domestic scale establishments and clarify and improve the existing permit exemptions for land use.

The Council Officer submission supports a streamlined planning approval process for public housing projects that deliver meaningful public housing outcomes more efficiently. However this support is on the basis that Council has meaningful involvement in the approvals process, and that Councils Local Planning Policy is implemented in any approval.
The timelines for providing feedback to the draft reforms did not correspond with Council reporting timeframes. As a result, Council officer feedback was submitted to DELWP to meet the due date of 16 June 2017 but noting a further submission would be provided by Council post the deadline following its formal consideration of the officer submission. This report seeks to Council to endorse the Council officer submission but in so doing seek further clarity that the limited scope of permit assessment for dwellings of not more than 10 dwellings relates to public housing only and no private component. It is recommended that this clarification is sought in Council’s letter to the Minister for Planning.

	Cr Ratnam moved, Cr Martin seconded that -
Council resolves to:

1.
Note Council’s previous resolutions in regard to public housing as relevant to Plan Melbourne and Gronn Place (as detailed in section 2 of this report).

2.
Endorse the ‘Moreland City Council Submission to draft Public and Shared Housing Reforms July 2017’ at Attachment 1, subject to the following changes:
d) Amend point 6 of the submission: Council does not support clause 16.01-05 Facilitating a mix of private, affordable and social housing in activity centres and strategic redevelopment sites.

Council reiterates it's position that the provision of the adequate supply of public, affordable and social housing is the responsibility of the State Government and is concerned that the State Government is asking for planning scheme exemptions of private developers as part of these reforms.

e) Point 8 of the submission: Council does not support the exemption from notice, review and third party appeal rights proposed.

f) Delete point 9 of the submission.

g) Delete subsequent references in the submission about conditions that qualify for being exempt or not exempt from notice, review or appeal rights. 
3.
Write to the Minister for Planning confirming Council’s endorsement of the submission at Attachment 1 but request further clarity to ensure that the scope of permit assessment for dwellings of not more than 10 dwellings relates to public housing only and no private component.

4.
Continue to advocate to the State Government for increased investment in public and affordable housing in Moreland and support for advocacy items identified in the Moreland Affordable Housing Strategy 2014-2018. In addition, Council advocates to the State Government to abandon plans to transfer thousands of dwellings from public housing to community housing which has higher rents, less security, and houses very few people on the lowest incomes.
5.
Note the 14 June 2017 report to Council (DED42/17) that calls for the Minister to extend ESD Policy and progression of a state wide approach.

Carried


	DCS38/17
Proposed Sale of Land - 49 Langton Street, Glenroy (D17/200080)

	Council has received a request from the owner of 45 Langton Street, Glenroy to acquire Council’s adjoining land at 49 Langton Street, Glenroy.

The site is zoned General Residential 1 (GRZ1). It measures only 176 m² and currently forms part of a nature strip. 

Council officers believe that the site has no strategic benefits for Council. Due to the small size and awkward shape of the site, it is not considered to be of benefit to sell the land as a stand‑alone site. It will benefit the abutting property owner who proposes to develop the combined site in the future.

The purpose of this report is to declare the site surplus to Council’s needs and commence the statutory process for the proposed sale of land at 49 Langton Street, Glenroy by private treaty to the abutting property owner at 45 Langton Street, Glenroy.

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Martin seconded that -
Council resolve:

1.
To declare the site at 49 Langton Street, Glenroy surplus to Council’s needs.

2.
That in accordance with section 189 of the Local Government Act 1989, Council authorizes that a public notice be given of its intention to sell the land at 49 Langton Street, Glenroy by private treaty to the owner of 45 Langton Street, Glenroy.

3.
That in the event that no submissions are received, Council resolves to sell the site and authorise the Director Corporate Services to do all things necessary to effect the sale of land by private treaty at no less than 100% of the current market valuation. 

Carried


Notices of Motion:
	NOM39/17
Madina Estate Parking Review, Fawkner (D17/234225)

	Cr Irfanli moved, Cr Abboud seconded that -
Council resolves to: 

1.
Undertake a review of the parking issues within the Madina Estate. This review should include investigating the legal opportunities for on-street parking compared to the demand for on-street parking, and if the investigation shows that there is a lack of on street parking provide any recommendations on how on street parking can increased. 

2.
Report back to Council on the outcome of the Madina Estate parking review and any future actions required.

3.
Seek information from Emergency Services about problems of access into the estate.
Carried


	Extension of Time

	Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded that the Council meeting be extended by 30 minutes.

Carried
The meeting was extended at 10.32 pm.


10.33 pm
Cr Abboud left the Council Chamber.
10.33 pm
Cr Carli Hannan left the Council Chamber.
	NOM40/17
Methven Park Toilet consultation (D17/234397)

	Cr Bolton moved that -
Council resolves: 
1.
To abandon the current round of consultation and set up a working party involving the project manager, key residents, an arborist, an engineer, a contractor from Citipower, a heritage expert and a town planner to review the potential sites for a public toilet in Methven Park. 
2.
That community consultation be conducted on the basis of recommendations of this working party and that the working party help formulate the survey.

The motion lapsed for want of a seconder


10.34 pm
Cr Abboud returned to the Council Chamber and resumed her seat.
10.34 pm
Cr Carli Hannan returned to the Council Chamber and resumed her seat.
	NOM41/17
West Papua flag raising (D17/234436)

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Abboud seconded that -
In support of Moreland’s West Papuan community Council resolves to: 
1.
Raise the West Papua flag on 1 December 2017 in solidarity with the West Papuan community and to invite the West Papuan community in Melbourne to participate in the event.
2.
Write a statement of support to the United Liberation Movement for West Papua.
3.
Write to the Foreign Minister Julie Bishop asking for the Australian government to support self-determination for the West Papuan people, as it did eventually for the East Timorese people. Send copies of this letter to local federal MP Peter Khalil and Victorian senators.

4.
Approach Darebin City Council about co-sponsoring an event.
Carried


	NOM42/17
Increased transparency (D17/234347)

	Cr Bolton moved -
Council resolves that – 
In reports on Assembly of Councillors to council meetings, include the names of the council departments and the names of external organisations that individuals attending the Councillor Briefings represent.

The motion lapsed for want of a seconder


GENERAL BUSINESS:

	GB29/17
Parking in Mitchell Street, Brunswick
Cr Sue Bolton

	Cr Bolton’s background:
Currently Mitchell Street, Brunswick has part-permitted parking and part-unpermitted parking. This is causing problems on the street because people living in the area with parking permits park at the other end of the street where there are no permits. This means that residents without off-street parking are often forced to park in the area for permitted parking and then incurring fines. Residents have submitted a petition to council calling for a consistent form of parking for the whole street.

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Riley seconded that Council resolves to receive a report that considers parking issues in Mitchell Street, Brunswick, with an officer recommendation.

Carried


	GB30/17
School Crossings
Cr Sue Bolton

	Cr Bolton’s background:
Some schools with very busy school crossings don’t have crossing supervisors, such as the Coburg High School which has one teacher rostered on to attempt to supervise three school crossings including the busy Bell Street crossing.

	Cr Bolton moved, Cr Kavanagh seconded that -
Council resolves to receive a report with information on: 

1.
The school crossings which have school crossing supervisors. 

2.
The school crossings which need crossing supervisors but don’t currently have them. 

3.
Consideration to adding the Coburg High School Bell Street crossing and the Urquhart Street school crossing to the list of supervised crossings.
4.
The funding model that is currently in operation.

Carried


	GB31/17
Tullamarine Airport Rail
Cr Natalie Abboud

	Cr Abboud’s background:
Visitors to Melbourne are currently unable to travel to or from the Tullamarine Airport via train.

The state and federal governments have pledged money for a business case to be prepared to discover the most feasible option for Airport rail to be achieved.

It is crucial for local government to be involved in consultation for the business case.

Many residents of Moreland work at the airport and have limited options for commuting to work with no option for rail travel.

	Cr Abboud moved, Cr Martin seconded that -
Council resolves to write to:

State MP, Richard Bolt, Secretary, Department of Economic Development, Jobs, Transport and Resources, CC. Dr Gillian Miles, Lead Deputy Secretary Transport, Department of Economic Development, Jobs, Transport and Resources, Federal MPs Mr Mike Mrdak AO, Secretary, Department of Infrastructure and Regional Development and Minister for Infrastructure and Regional Development and The Hon Darren Chester:

1. 
Congratulating them on the fact that the Federal Government has budgeted $30M, and the State $10M for airport rail business case study to examine best route, cost, and delivery. 

2. 
Express Council's support for the proposed study as airport rail construction is vital for speedy and reliable access for Melbourne and Regional Victoria to the airport.

3. 
Seek recognition of local government in both Metropolitan Melbourne and Regional Victoria as important stakeholders and stress the need for early engagement to enable constructive input.

4. 
Refer to the need for input by local governments as key stakeholders and draw attention to the mandated requirement to have regard to the principle of stakeholder engagement under section 20 Victorian Transport Integration Act 2010, stressing need for early and ongoing engagement to enable constructive input.

Carried


Notice of Rescission:
Nil. 
URGENT BUSINESS REPORTS: 
Nil. 
REPORTS BY MAYOR AND COUNCILLORS: 

Nil.
Confidential Business: 
	Cr Riley moved, Cr Martin seconded that -
In accordance with section 89(2) of the Local Government Act 1989 this Council meeting be closed to the public to consider these reports:

(
DSD25/17 Aquatic and Leisure Services - Future Management Model (D17/228896) because it relates to contractual matters.

(
DED62/17 Renewable Energy Contract (D17/225984) because it relates to contractual matters.

(
DED63/17 Expression of Interest - Property Matter (D17/235730) because it relates to proposed developments and legal advice. 

Carried


The Council meeting was closed to the public at 11 pm.
OPENING THE MEETING TO THE PUBLIC

	Cr Kavanagh moved, Cr Irfanli seconded that the Council meeting be open to the public.

Carried


The Council meeting was opened to the public at 11.44 pm.

The meeting closed at 11.44 pm.

Confirmed

Cr Helen Davidson

MAYOR

Minutes of the Council Meeting held on 12 July 2017 (D17/252854)
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